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Here we are in the middle of summer. Hopefully everyone is enjoying the beautiful weather and enjoying each and every day God has blessed us with.


On August 26, we will be having our annual TUCA Picnic, as well as celebrating the 16th anniversary of Ukrainian Independence.  This will be a great time to bring friends and potential TUCA members to meet other Ukrainians and to enjoy a good time of fellowship and fine dining.


In November we will be commemorating the 75th anniversary of the tragedy that occurred in Ukraine, “The Holodomor”, in 1932-1933. This will take place at the Virginia Beach Central Library in Virginia Beach.  We are in the midst of planning a program that will be educational as well as a tribute to the millions who perished in that genocide.  Please feel free to contribute ideas and your assistance in making this program a great success.  It is important for us to bring attention to this historical event. 


Many are not familiar with the devastation that was imposed upon the Ukrainian nation; this is an opportunity to make others aware of the cruelty the Ukrainian people endured during those years. I would like to encourage all of you to write historical articles to your local newspapers referencing the "Holodomor".  Maybe some of you can even go to your local schools and do mini-lectures to educate students about this very important part of Ukrainian history.


See you in August at the picnic! God Bless you all!





Nadia Hoots         .


Picnic, Picnic, Picnic!


Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch





It must be summer, because once again it is time for the annual TUCA Picnic, the event that, except for the Christmas Party, usually draws the largest number of our members to enjoy each other's company in the great outdoors.  We sincerely hope that we get a big turnout, so be sure to bring your family, your relatives, your friends, your acquaintances, anyone interested in Ukraine and in having a good time.


During the Picnic we will also celebrate (two days late) Ukraine's Independence Day, the 16th Anniversary of Ukraine's official declaration of independence on August 24, 1991. This year the Picnic will take place at the Big Bethel Park, the US Air Force recreation area in Hampton, off Big Bethel Road behind Bethel Manor Air Force housing area on Sunday, August 26, from about 12:00 noon until closing.  We have reserved Pavilion #1, which is the first one on the right, by the lake, after you cross the little bridge. We have held our picnics there two or three times in the past and most attendees enjoyed them.  Lets hope the weather cooperates this time.  We are sorry the "Southside" residents will have a longer drive this time, but we were unable to get the Norfolk Botanical Gardens picnic site for the selected date.


As it has been customary, TUCA will provide charcoal, hamburgers, hot dogs, buns, condiments, onions and tomatoes.  Please bring a picnic-appropriate side dish to share with your friends and acquaintances.  Also don't forget a cooler with plenty of your favorite cold drinks (including beer), as it may be a hot day by the lake!


Volunteer chefs are needed to man the grills. We will also need help cleaning up our pavilion area before we leave or the Air Force will get upset.








A Word from Our President





The Tidewater Ukrainian Cultural Association (TUCA) was established in October 1996 when a group of local Americans of varied backgrounds met during the historic visit of two vessels of Ukrainian Naval Forces to the Norfolk Naval Base. From this encounter evolved a desire to form a Ukrainian-American Association in the greater Tidewater area.





THE TIDEWATER UKRAINIAN CULTURAL ASSOCIATION


IS AN ASSOCIATION OF UKRAINIAN AMERICANS 


IN EASTERN VIRGINIA.





news





Ukrainian





	Duke University student, Sarah Wallace, shares her experiences while visiting ukraine	4





	At the Life Skills Camp, orphans from Kherson, Ukraine receive lessons on life and hope	3





	TUCA’s president, nadia hoots, addresses tuca’s current members	1
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Ukrainian Bandurist Chorus


Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch





Mark your calendars – the Ukrainian Bandurist Chorus from Detroit, Michigan will be performing in concert on Sunday, October 21st. Sponsored by the Ukrainian Orthodox Cathedral of St. Andrew. We are thinking about organizing a TUCA group trip to the concert, since Silver Spring, Md. is probably the closest the chorus will get to Tidewater. Think about it! For more information, contact Hanja Cherniak.





Directions to Big Bethel Park





From the Southside -- proceed on Rte I-64 West through Hampton Roads Bridge Tunnel to Exit 262-B, Magruder Boulevard/NASA/Poquoson. Proceed on Magruder Blvd for about 2.8 miles to the traffic light at intersection with Semple Farm Road.  Turn left on Semple Farm Road and proceed for 2.1 miles to traffic light on Big Bethel Road.  Turn right on Big Bethel and then almost immediately left into the park entrance. There is a large Bethel Park sign.


From Yorktown, Gloucester, Urbanna, etc. -- Use Rte 17 South. After passing the Harwood Mill Reservoir (dam on your right), take the Route 134 S exit, Hampton/Langley AFB.  Continue on Rte 134 S for 2.5 miles to Big Bethel Road (Rte 600).  Turn right on Big Bethel Road. Go about 1.1 miles. After driving past the Air Force family housing area (on your left), cross bridge over the Big Bethel Reservoir.  Entrance to Bethel Park is on right side very soon after crossing bridge.  There is a small cemetery and a Civil War battle marker behind a chain link fence just before the entrance,


Inside the Park: Speed limit is 5 MPH!  Watch for kids fishing from bridge and crossing road.  Do not park in small parking lot at the entrance.  Continue past fishing boat checkout building on your right, across a small bridge.  Watch the bumps!  Our pavilion is the first one on the right.  After you unload, please park in the large lot further down -- no parking near pavilions. 


Good Luck and we’ll see you there!





TUCA and Ukrainian Orphans Lose a Friend


Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch





On 1 May 2007 Darrell Clark, a long time friend of TUCA, very excitedly sent me an e-mail message with 150 attached photographs from his just concluded very successful last trip to Ukraine with a "Children Are Hope" team to once again help Ukrainian orphans.


Just thirty days later, on 1 June, I received a message from Irina, Darrell's wife, which I still find difficult to believe.  On Wednesday of the previous week Darrell Clark, Colonel, USAF (Retired), died after loosing a long and courageous fight with cancer.  He was laid to rest with full military honors at the Tahoma National Cemetery in Kent, Washington.


Instead of flowers, Darrell requested that donations be made to the organization that he led for so many years and which did an unbelievable job of aiding Ukrainian orphanages -- "Children Are Hope".  I hope that at least some TUCA members will honor his request.


Some of us helped Darrell to pack or to inventory countless boxes of children's clothes, medical equipment, computers, and too many other items to even attempt to list.  If you can imagine a vacated Rose's department store completely filled with boxes waiting to be loaded into 40-foot containers, that was Darrell at work.  Some years he had made as many as three trips to Ukraine, visited three or four orphanages in opposite corners of the country on each trip and shipped as many as 20 containers.


I feel inadequate to eulogize Darrell, a man who did so very much for the unfortunate children of the country of my birth, but Darrell doesn't need my praise as I am sure that his deeds have been noted and will be rewarded by a much higher power.  I would like to include this quote from Irina's message: "Even though he is no longer with us, the work he was doing in Ukraine will not end. We will continue supporting orphans and orphanages in Ukraine in the name of our Lord. We will keep Darrell's dream alive!"  Vichnaya Yomu Pamyat – we will miss him very much.





TUCA’s Condolences


Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch





Sincere condolences and expressions of sympathy from all of us went out to Oksana and George Makowiec.  Oksana's father passed away after a long illness on June 20, 2007 in New York.  He was buried at the Ukrainian cemetery in South Boundbrook, New Jersey. 


A floral arrangement and a card with a sympathy message from all TUCA members were sent to Oksana upon her return after the funeral.  I hope that Oksana knows that all of us are available to provide some moral support in a difficult time and that she is in our thoughts and prayers.





More Expressions of Sympathy


Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch





Lisa Froze and her parents, Theodore and Elaine Iwaniw, have been TUCA members for quite a few years, and even though we seldom get to see them, they do keep in touch.  With much delay, I regret to inform our members that Lisa's favorite uncle, her dad's brother, Peter Iwaniw, passed away after a very long illness at the VA Hospital in Pennsylvania.  Lisa never got tired of talking about her Uncle Peter and was especially grateful to him for acquainting her with the land of her ancestors, Lemkivshchyna in Ukraine, now part of Poland.  He also started her on a long and difficult search for her genealogical roots, and you should just see the information and documents Lisa has collected!


We send our belated condolences to Lisa and her family and to Mr. and Mrs. Iwaniw.  Surely Uncle Peter is now in a much better place, probably looking down on the familiar hills of Pennsylvania and the ancestral Beskyd range of the Carpathian Mountains of Ukraine.  May he rest in peace.





Proposed Change for Newsletter Delivery


Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch





Our current mailing list for the TUCA Newsletter contains 114 entries, 97 members or potential members and 17 courtesy copies.  At 41 cents per copy TUCA spends $46.74 just for mailing costs.  This does not include the cost of paper, envelopes, mailing labels and printer ink cartridges, which I have been donating most of the time.  Most of this money could be used for more worthy projects.


The reason we continue to send out "hard copy" printed Newsletters, is because as far as we know about one third of our members do not have access to the Internet and an e-mail address. Now that we have a well-functioning web site at � HYPERLINK "http://www.tuca.us" ��http://www.tuca.us�, most of our members could read the newsletter on-line at no cost, or print a copy if they wished to have one. We would only mail printed copies to the few people who had no access to a computer and no Internet connection.


It has been suggested that we switch to this mode of operation as soon as possible.  Before we do, I would like to ask ALL current recipients of the Newsletter who have an e-mail address, please send a message to me at � HYPERLINK mailto:andygryn@aol.com ��andygryn@aol.com� with the title "Newsletter Address".  You don't even have to write anything in the message.  We will then hopefully know who has and who doesn't have the ability to read the Newsletter on line. Please do this as soon as possible.





TUCA Spring Meeting


Submitted by Wally Melnitchouk





This year's spring membership meeting was held on Sunday, April 15, 2007 at the home of (former TUCA President) Myron and Cynthia Bilyj in Hampton. Despite a wet afternoon, a good crowd of about 20-25 people turned out to mingle with fellow TUCAns, and indulge in the wonderful Ukrainian food on offer. The varenyky (dumplings) were especially tasty that day -- both the traditional potato & cheese variety, and ones filled with cherries, which were a particularly big hit. Thanks again to all of our members who bring along dishes to share at these meetings and keep alive the rich and tasty Ukrainian culinary traditions.


During the formal part of the meeting, we heard updates on various TUCA activities from TUCA Board Members. Natalia Khomyak (Humanitarian Director) reported that the Berdyansk orphans, which TUCA has been supporting, are doing great. The support to the orphans given by organizations such as TUCA is clearly showing fruit.


Also discussed was the status of the TUCA web site, for which a new host needed to be found, after the previous site became unavailable. Various options were debated, and we are happy to report that the web site is now back in action and better than ever before under the management of Stefan P. Stefaniuk (Media Relations Director), aided by Vera Yatsula! Everyone is encouraged to bookmark the new address, which is shorter and easier to remember: � HYPERLINK "http://www.tuca.us/" ��http://www.tuca.us�.


The big event coming up later this year for TUCA is the commemoration of the 75th Anniversary of the 1932-1933 Holodomor in Ukraine. Nadia reported that she has arranged for the event to be held at the Virginia Beach Central Library, on Saturday, November 3, 2007, and a committee organizing the event is at work on putting together the program.


Following the formalities of the meeting, there was still dessert and drinks to be consumed, and more mingling and fellowship to be had. We all thank Myron & Cynthia for their generous hospitality in opening their home to us.





TUCA Executive Board Activities


Submitted by Wally Melnitchouk





Just to show that the TUCA Board of Directors is in fact active and committed to working on behalf of TUCA members – not only during election time, but at all times in between – here we report on some of its recent activities.


The last Board meeting was held on Saturday, June 23, at our current President's home. Due to travel and other commitments, not all Board members were able to attend, but progress on a number of important issues was made.


Plans were drawn for the next TUCA Ukrainian Independence Day/Summer Picnic, which will be held on August 26 at the Big Bethel Recreation Park in Hampton (see announcement in this issue). As usual, TUCA will provide the basic supplies – hot dogs, hamburgers, et cetera – but members are encouraged to bring a dish and drinks to share.


The Board noted the excellent progress made in the re-launching of the TUCA web site (� HYPERLINK "http://www.tuca.us/" ��http://www.tuca.us�), which our Director of Media Relations, Stefan, has been managing. TUCA members should bookmark this address and visit it for regular updates of TUCA activities.


The main item on the agenda was preparations for the 75th Holodomor Commemoration, which TUCA will hold on Saturday, November 3, 2007, at the Virginia Beach Public Library (see separate item in this newsletter). The tentative plans are for at least a 1 to 1-1/2 hour program, in the early afternoon, with a short reception beforehand. It will be especially important that all TUCA members attend this important event, to which we will be inviting local politicians, councilors, and media, and a guest speaker from Washington DC to give the main address. Fr. Lonchyna from Silver Spring, MD, will be asked to perform a short "panakhyda" during the ceremony. We will also look into organizing a food bank as a complementary component of the program, in keeping with the theme of hunger. Further details of the program and planning will be discussed by the organizing committee, which will meet 30 minutes before the start of the next meeting (the Ukrainian Independence Day/ Summer Picnic).


The Board welcomes input from members on any of these or other matters pertaining to TUCA activities. 





Huge Ukrainian Festival


Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch





If anyone should happen to be somewhere in or near Ontario, Canada at the end of August or beginning of September, have I got a deal for you!  The Bloor West Village Ukrainian Festival, (the Mother of all Ukrainian Festivals, to paraphrase a late Middle Eastern leader), will take place in Toronto on Friday, Aug 31; Saturday, Sep 1; Sunday, Sep 2; and Monday, Sep 3.  It promises to be four fabulous days of things Ukrainian. For more information, go to � HYPERLINK http://ukrainianfestival.com ��http://ukrainianfestival.com�.





He’s No Longer a Bachelor


Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch





Wolodymyr (Wally) Melnitchouk, our past president, has finally lost his status of bachelorhood and is no longer single!  Wally and Emily DeLoach were married on May 19 at the Norfolk Botanical Gardens. A small reception for the family was held at the Melnitchouks’ new home in Newport News on May 26.  


We also had a small get-together to allow a few TUCA members to meet the bride and groom at Zina and Andy's place on June 10.  Rumor has it that Wally and Emily took a trip to London, perhaps to thank the Queen for visiting Tidewater a few weeks earlier. All of TUCA certainly wish Wally and Emily a long life of wedded bliss and happiness.  Mnohaya Lita!





Make sure to check out TUCA’s new website for any upcoming events or additional news items at:





www.tuca.US








Col. Darrell Clark, Recently Deceased





Newsletter Mailing Labels Update and TUCA Dues








We hope that everyone knows that the mailing label on the envelope that brings you the TUCA Newsletter contains a code that indicates the last year for which your dues have been paid.  So Pd=2007 means that you paid dues for 2007, Pd=0000 means that we have no record of you ever paying TUCA dues of $20.00 per family.  Normally, we update the dues roster before each Newsletter is mailed out.   However, this time our Treasurer, Lucy Halunko, is visiting Poland, or rather the land of the "Lemkos" and trying to visit the places that once nourished the roots of her family.  We will expect many stories and photos of Lucy's trip. If you recently paid your dues, the information probably has not yet reached our mailing label data, so please wait for Lucy's return and check the next Newsletter label for corrections.


While we are on the subject of dues, we would like to encourage each and everyone who is not up-to-date, to please pay your dues at the Picnic, or if you are not there, mail them in.  We really need everyone's contribution to support some of TUCA's humanitarian projects.  Donations "For the Children" have been kept as a separate category, which is now pretty much exhausted.  We would like to encourage everyone to consider a donation, no matter how small, to keep this fund going.  Christmas is not that far away and the Berdyansk children are probably hoping for a small Christmas gift.  Be generous!





Tidewater Ukrainian Cultural Association


(Українське Культурно-Освітне Товариство в Приморській Віржінії)


Newsletter No. XXXIX, August 04, 2007
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Six Weeks in Chornobyl


Submitted by Sarah Wallace


Visit her blog at: � HYPERLINK "http://chernobyl-summer.blogspot.com/" ��http://chernobyl-summer.blogspot.com�





I arrived in Kyiv at 9 AM on Thursday, July 18th. I am here for five weeks to do research with Ukrainian scientists on a public health study that my school, Duke University, is conducting at the Chornobyl Nuclear Power Plant. I do not have Ukrainian roots (nor do I speak fluent Ukrainian or Russian), but I already feel a strong connection to this country and her people.


The first thing I noticed about Kyiv was its smell; there is a sort of constant musk here that is unlike anything I’ve experienced before. The second thing I noticed was the heat: it reached almost 100 degrees on Thursday.


RTI International, the American organization that organized my trip, arranged to have a driver pick me up at Borispol Airport, and together we drove to RTI’s offices, which are on Kyiv’s main street, Khreshchatyk, in an old, soviet-style apartment building.


There is a dearth of modern office buildings in Kyiv, so it’s not unusual for businesses to use an apartment for their office space. RTI’s office/apartment is very modern, and about 30 people work there. On Friday, I even had the opportunity to attend an “office birthday party” there, which was much neater than it sounds. The boss – a nice Slovak man who, hilariously, looks just like Ricky Gervais – hired a band and bought an enormous spread of food. In the true Ukrainian manner, every five minutes or so someone from the office would make a speech about the birthday girl, singing her praises and raising a toast.


The folks at RTI brought me to my apartment at around 12:30 PM on Thursday. It’s a lovely place smack dab in the middle of Khreshchatyk Street. Nearby me are a market, an underground mall, up-scale shopping, and many of the major government buildings (including the President’s Office and the Rada).


I took an intensive Ukrainian class this summer, and I am so, so thankful for it, because there is absolutely no way I could have survived on my own in this city without it. As expected, many people speak Russian here, but everyone understands Ukrainian, and most of the signage is in Ukrainian. I’ve already used the language a lot, although not in very sophisticated ways. (E.g., At the market, pointing to a peach, shouting “Ya ho-choo!”, and stuffing 4 Hyrvna in the vender’s fist.)


Although RTI International made all of the arrangements for me to come to Kyiv, my research mentor is actually affiliated with the Ukrainian Research Center for Radiation Medicine, or RCRM. RCRM is a village of crumbling, Soviet-era buildings that house offices, clinics, and laboratories. It was created in 1986 especially for dealing with the Chornobyl disaster. My mentor, Dr. Loganovsky, works in the main clinic. Each floor in his building is dedicated to treating different ailments associated with radiation exposure; there is a cardiology department, a pulminology department, etc. His is the neuro-psychology department. There, they treat such Chornobyl-related illnesses as neurosis, post-traumatic stress disorder, et cetera.


After sipping coffee together and discussing my research, Dr. Loganovsky asked another doctor on the ward, Maria, to take me on a tour of RCRM. She will serve as my mentor after Dr. Loganovsky goes on vacation in early August.


We eventually made our way to the radiation dosimetry building. A very nice man showed me two pieces of equipment for detecting radiation in people. The first was a simple chair that is sat in by a patient for about 3 minutes. The man actually scanned me in it, but my levels were so low that the machine could not produce a reading.


The second apparatus is a more accurate “fully body counter” that takes about 20 minutes to produce a reading. To use it, a person crawls into a bed located in a small room lined with thick lead sheets. (According to the man, this lead was salvaged from old, WWII-era Soviet ships.) Under the bed are six scanners, and above the bed are two circular scanners that swing into place over the patient’s lungs. There is also a forehead scanner for detecting radionucleotides in the skull bone.


The man in the dosimetry department was very interested in scanning me with the full body counter. He rarely sees such “clean” subjects, he said. Even in Kyiv, there is a certain level of background radiation that is detectable in people who have lived there for a while. I honestly think he just saw me as an opportunity to calibrate his machinery. Nevertheless, I would have done the full body scan, but Maria was in a rush to leave. So, I told him, “another time.” (It will be interesting to scan myself again right before I leave, just to see if I managed to pick anything up!)


Before leaving RCRM, I asked Dr. Loganovsky if he or his colleagues went to Chornobyl often. I meant for this question to segue into an offer to go there, and he understood what I was getting at immediately. Getting the clearance to go to Chornobyl is very difficult, he warned me. One must go through the government, and it often takes weeks. But he said it would be possible, and he reassured me that it is perfectly safe. I will be going there on August 11th.


The last thing my mentor’s showed me at RCRM was a giant freezer full of samples, waiting to be shipped to the US for analysis. Despite the fact that the freezer is set at -80 degrees, a small part of me wanted to crawl inside and let myself be sent back to Tidewater, where the language, customs, and people are more familiar.


But the rest of me was deliriously happy and content to be in Ukraine. Kyiv is a beautiful city, throbbing with culture and history. Although everything is foreign, including the smells, I am starting to really like it here!





Life Skills Camp: Skadovsk, Ukraine


Submitted by Natalia Khomyak





Every year Angelina and Anya spend their summers the same way, at a camp in Skadovsk, Ukraine, located on the Black Sea. This may sound like a fun way to rest each summer, being with friends or family, taking part in fun excursions and summer activities. However Angelina and Anya are not your typical young girls.  They are orphans; and each summer their entire orphanage is transplanted to this camp to spend the summer months.  For Angelina it is her eighth summer in Skadovsk.


According to Angelina and Anya, each year the summer days drag by with little activity and nothing to distinguish one year from the next. The girls described their past summers as boring, with little stimulation or interactions with new people. But this summer has already proven to be different!  Thanks to Orphan's Promise, a unique program of Operation Blessing International, supported by TUCA, Angelina and Anya, as well as 230 other kids from their Kherson orphanage, participated in a two week Life Skills Camp. This summer is sure to be one they’ll never forget.


Thirty-five volunteers came from throughout Ukraine and the USA to put on the camp.  They united on the humble grounds of the orphanage camp in Skadovsk to prepare two weeks of lessons, activities, and memorable moments for the orphans, who ranged from age five to eighteen.  The camp focused on life skills that many orphans lack and the themes that were discussed allowed the youth to think about the future-- a life beyond the orphanage walls. Through lessons and evening services, we challenged the youth to dream about future education, jobs, marriages, children and other hopes, and taught them how when we dream with God, He can turn our dreams into a reality.


Each day’s lessons and activities had a theme from our Life Skills Curriculum. From the “Day of Love” to the “Day of Friendship” to the “Business Man’s Day,” each day’s topic allowed us to focus on a serious subject in the morning life skills lesson, and then also provide a theme for the fun all camp activity or game each afternoon.  On the “Day of Love” we were able to teach the older classes about sexual transmitted diseases and choices of purity, and then in the afternoon we had a competition between classes as to which class could design the best bride and groom attire out of newspapers!  On the “Day of Dreaming” the life skills lesson focused on creating collages about dreams for the future and what it means to allow God to direct your dreams. Then in the afternoon there was a competition between classes as to who could construct the best “dream castle” out of cardboard boxes, tape and paint!  It was truly inspiring to see the creativity of the kids demonstrated. Using nothing but newspaper they were able to construct the image of a designer wedding dress and from cardboard they engineered a castle fit for a queen.


When asked about what he learned most from his time as a volunteer in the camp, one leader responded saying, “more love and more patience bring more results.”  This was illustrated throughout the two weeks in Skadovsk, as numerous kids made decisions to make changes in their lives, including quitting smoking.  Tanya, one of our leaders, sat with a smile on her face at the evening leaders’ meeting as she held up a plastic bag, full of cigarettes and matches, “one of the boys in my class gave me these, and wants me to help hold him to his decision this week!”  The love and patience shown to that boy had allowed him to take a step forward and make a positive change in his life.


We are aware that two weeks of work is just the beginning of what needs to be done to change the lives of these kids for good.  We are partnering with a large and growing church in Kherson, located not far from the orphanage, to continue on in ministering to these youth throughout the coming year.  


The Life Skills camp in Skadovsk was filled with moments of laughter, challenge, heart ache, and joy- and through the two weeks of serving the kids we learned that each of us can make a difference in the life of a child, even if it is just through a hug, a smile, or a word of encouragement and bring hope to orphans in Ukraine.





Celebration of Ukraine’s Independence Day


Submitted by Millie Jones





A notice from the US-Ukraine Foundation: 





To celebrate Ukraine's Independence Day, Saint Andrew's Ukrainian Orthodox Church invites everyone to a picnic which will take place on Sunday, August 19, right after the Liturgy (around noon time) on the grounds of Saint Andrew's Ukrainian Orthodox Church at the following address: 1500 New Hampshire Avenue, Silver Spring, Maryland 20905
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